Maine Coalition for Housing and Quality Services


July 8, 2013
Minutes 

Present:  Debra Milliken, Sue Murphy, Patrick Moore, David Cowing, Debra Kailen Olmstead, Peter Stuckey, Brian L. McKnight, Karen Mason, Larry Strout, Katie Halligan, Amy Moller, Edward Doggett, Suellen Doggett, Leonard Gulino, Mary Chris Semrow, Kasey Ciolfi, Betsy Cornwell, Claudette Bennett, Gordon Bennett, Andrew Bulgur, MaryEllen Thoma, Christina Mailhot, Tyler Ingalls, Irene Mailhot, Beth McLean, Perry Bass, Rachel Dyer, Dave Lawlor, Mary Lou Dyer, John Taub, Andrew Taranko, Bob Barton, Suzanne Boras, David Macolini, Kevin Reilly, Anne Nadzo, Cherie Wenzel, Francine Lolwell, Eve Sawyer, Cullen Ryan, Elizabeth Baranick, Vickey Rand. Via telephone: Priscilla Burnette.  There were several others present who did not sign in.
Cullen Ryan introduced himself and welcomed the group.  Participants introduced themselves. A motion was made and seconded to accept the minutes from last month’s meeting.  Minutes were accepted.  Correction to the agenda: the next meeting is on Monday, August 12, 2013.

Cullen (as a means to introduce the speaking topic):  Maine originally created a system that put people with intellectual/developmental disabilities in institutions, beginning in the first half of the last century.  This was designed to protect them as vulnerable people – to keep them safe from us.  When the system deinstitutionalized, initiated in the 1960’s, the idea of keeping people safe remained in the forefront, and we did that very well, but sometimes to the detriment of community inclusion.  The model called for by the Coalition has people interfacing more naturally with the community which adds some risk.  This will mean that one of our loved ones might cross the street to buy a gallon of milk at a store, and it will depend on any given motorist’s concern for pedestrian safety as to whether he or she is safe, or struck by a car – it might happen.  But we have called for this risk because we think it is best that all people are fully functioning as part of their communities, and doing things naturally within them.  This is at the core of the “dignity of risk” model.  Some pioneering work using this model was done with the elderly population, and that really captured our attention because it seemed replicable within the ID/DD community.  We’re on the road to really making this happen.  But it will mean letting people do more for themselves, letting people function within the larger community, and, importantly – us letting them go.  Today we will spend time thinking through the concept of the dignity of risk.
Featured speakers:

MaryEllen Thoma, QA Coordinator, DHHS Office of Aging and Disability Services,  maryellenthoma@gmail.com, www.maine.gov/dhhs/oads and Irene Mailhot, Christina Mailhot, and Tyler Ingalls, Speak Up For Us (SUFU), www.sufumaine.org      

Maryellen has an undergraduate degree in long-term care and a Masters in mental health and health policy, giving her a unique perspective on systems of care.  In developing today’s presentation, Maryellen had discussions with Christina and Tyler from SUFU to gain their insights.  In February she was asked to figure out what “dignity of risk” means, what it looks like, why it is important to individuals with Intellectual and Developmental Disabilities (ID/DD), and how it can be integrated into new models.  In addition, she has looked at other states’ experiences incorporating the concept of dignity of risk into their models of care.  Maryellen began her Power Point presentation by noting the term, “dignity of risk” is not new.  It harkens back to1972, after de-institutionalization was mandated.  Click here to view the Power Point presentation.   The presentation outlines how risk-taking and failure can be catalysts for healthy development.  Each person has a different idea of what risk means to them.  It may mean something entirely different to family members and service providers.  This is why it is so important to have conversations about individual choices, decisions, strengths, and the supports needed to realize desired levels of independence.  It is also important to keep in mind that needs don’t end with services.  And, we need to learn how to allocate scarce resources to efficiently deliver these services.
Christina:  I liked Strive U; it was great but the need didn’t end when the service did.  
Maryellen:  Thank you for allowing me to give this presentation.  I’d like to open up the conversation starting with “Perspective.”  We all come from different places and risk means many different things based on past experiences.  We need to know what it means to each person.  Tyler, would you like to speak to that? 
Tyler:  I joined a roller derby team. I talked to the team prior to joining because I expected to be teased like I was in high school.  The team said they don’t do that kind of thing, and so far, they’ve been great.  

Irene:  It’s not easy to let go and this is not just with a child who has DD.  Someone with ID/DD may not ask; you may have to insist on letting go.  Past history shapes our decisions today.  Christina, can you talk about your experiences being teased in high school? 
Christina:  I was of afraid of being teased if I went out.

Tyler:  Home is comfortable.  You know what to expect, same as a day program. 
Irene:  Are we going to condemn people to loneliness if we push them out into the community?  I asked Christina if she wanted to stay where she was or move back home.  It was her choice. (To Christina) When I asked you if you wanted to stay or move home, what was your response?
Christina:  I said NO because it’s too close to a parent.  Young adults can read parents like a book and we know more about our best interests.  (Appreciative laughter)
Maryellen:  You’ve made the choice to live independently even if you’re lonely and are afraid to be teased.  But you’re working through that. 
Christina:  It’s not that bad, but it brings it all back.

Maryellen:  The system has reached a breaking point.  Everything is demanding we become more efficient and effective; there are finite resources and lots of people needing resources.  We’re also dealing with a confusing, complex array of services.  In spite of this, we see opportunities for change and are excited about the possibility of moving forward.  We tend to think about what we will lose in the process.  What’s going to go away?  Instead, when Christina, Tyler and I discussed the possibility of a new service model that incorporated “dignity of risk”, we got excited about it!  In order for Tyler to grow as a person, he had to push himself beyond his comfort zone.  This led to him joining the roller derby team.   

Tyler:  People should be looking into joining teams, baseball, rugby, and systems we haven’t challenged yet.  When I’m at roller derby, I get a ride home from teammates, not staff.  It’s another net under us, one built on friends.  

Irene:  What about being in a day program?
Tyler:  It’s too predictable and we’re not out in the community.  It was risky for me to join roller derby.  I risked money and I had to put myself out there.  I went to practices, observed, and talked to people before I joined to see what they had to say.

Maryellen:  It was a positive experience going out of your comfort zone and you’re able to reflect really well on what that felt like and how scary it was.
Tyler:  I also have friends on Facebook who I chat with nightly, and that helps.  

Christina:  I reconnected with a friend who I played basketball with.    

Irene:  Tyler, you’re connected with the team and aren’t experiencing teasing, but is the financial piece is a struggle? Tyler:  It’s not like a day program where things are taken care of; I have to pay dues and insurance to play.  I’m treated like everyone else on the team.  They also work with me one-on-one and give me feedback and I give feedback in return.

Irene:  You pushed yourself out of your comfort zone.
Tyler:  We’re not expecting you guys to push us out without a parachute. It’s a different kind of parachute.

MaryEllen:  This is important, and a great metaphor; it’s not like jumping without a parachute.  Risks can be calculated and discussed.  What risk-taking means to one person is not the same as others.  Christina had a different idea about moving ahead and elected to stay independent rather than moving back in with her Mom.

Christina:  I didn’t want to be owned by the system; I have freedom to do what I want.

Tyler:  Sometimes I feel bullied by the system.  I’m expected to be somewhere at a certain time, and if I’m not it’s a problem.  But if they’re not there, it’s no big deal.  It’s frustrating.
Irene:  Christina still has 1 hour a week with a case manager, but she is pushing herself.  

Christina:  Right now I have my freedom.

Tyler:  We’re not saying the system isn’t full of good things even though it’s flawed.

Comment:  I appreciate Tyler’s comments.  I don’t agree the system is not sustainable, but we are overdue for some evolutionary change.  We’ve been stagnant for too long.  There hasn’t been public policy leadership to guide us towards new ways to deliver services.  Tyler, you hit the nail on the head; the system has good points, but some things could be shed.  Rather than evolutionary change, maybe we need revolutionary change!
Comment:  The system is designed to be reactive, not proactive.  In the current delivery model, service providers aren’t rewarded for getting people out there.  If you graduate someone from a program or group home you don’t get anything you lose something.  We need to focus on rewards for getting people out there.

Question:  Were you thinking about the SIS (Supports Intensity Scale) when you developed this presentation?
Tyler:  Yes, the presentation wasn’t built around it, but we took it into consideration.  We talked about dollar amounts needed, use of adaptive technology, and how our needs don’t disappear when funds get low.

Maryellen:  Part of the usefulness of the SIS will be in the research.  I also looked at 1990’s policies and Robert Wood Johnson pilot programs.  
Comment:  If we’re talking about revolutionary change in the system, we need to start with children.  We need to reach out to more children’s services and get parents of younger children involved earlier. 
Question:  Tyler, what gains do you think you get from roller derby? Do you feel braver about trying other new things?

Response:  It makes me want to push other people, to help them.   

Comment:  You should be proud of yourself for that.   You’ve taken yourself to a new level rather than staying put.
Tyler:  I am.  I do three days of structure just so I can keep up with the team.  Sunday I’m there from noon to 4:00, I eat, and then practice for 2 hours.

Comment:  This is a lesson to us all.  You’re getting lots of good stuff out of it; meeting people, exercising and having great experiences.  There’s no dollar figure for that. 
Irene:  Tyler, it’s great that the first thing you want to do is share your experience with others.  

MaryEllen:  The final point is how important it is to keep the conversation going.  Tyler and Christina both think that parents really need to initiate this conversation.

Tyler:  We need to have conversations about drugs, sex – everything!

Irene:  It isn’t just Tyler and Christina adding their voices; prior to this presentation I went to some advocacy groups and had discussions with people.  I was surprised by their concerns:  “I’m afraid to make mistakes”, “It’s hard to stand up for yourself”, “It worries me not to know what’s going to happen”, “I’m afraid to talk to my parents”, “I would love to live independently”, “I’m afraid my mom might get mad at me”, “I would love to make my own decisions”, “I might screw up”.  

Tyler:  I still expect my parents to back me up, even when I screw up.
Christina:  Parents offer the nets to catch us.
Cullen:  Is there anyone who hasn’t had the chance to weigh in who would like to?
Comment:  We need more people in the room who are dealing with children.  And there needs to be more stepping out in high school.  We can’t let the fear of what’s out there drive us.  For example, my daughter went to school in Cape Elizabeth and they had her walk to CVS by herself.  It was a goal to get out by herself but she did it where there was a safety net.  It was scary, but when she completed the goal, she felt good about it. 
Comment:  A lot of schools are afraid they are going to get sued.   

Comment:  There’s a fence you sit on between independence and dependency.  We think, let’s take risks, but some are more willing than others.  It takes collaboration and teaming to develop an understanding of the needs of each youngster.  There has to be trust both ways.  Parents may say, “Yes, we’d like you to take those risks,” but then they have to deal with it if something doesn’t go the way they had hoped.  The school system has to know if they take the risk and it fails, they won’t get sued.

Maryellen:  Care givers come and go but parents are forever – parents have to be the guiding light in taking these steps.  

Tyler:  It’s a tug of war.

Comment:  The greatest progress comes when we have relationships with parents and are able to share in successes AND failures.

Comment:  I’m not sure if you’re aware but the White Paper came from this group.  We would welcome information on the different models you have been talking about.  What are the models and how could we tailor them to fit?  It would be really valuable.

Comment:  Thank you for coming to talk with us.  Our conversation today about risk put into words things that don’t always get said.  Things get torpedoed – many times by a support person thinking, “I don’t think he/she should do that”.  Permanent records can be a liability because people look through the records and think, “I don’t feel comfortable having them do that”. 
Tyler:  If you can’t trust the relationship you can’t move forward.

Comment:  There are lots of populations for whom this conversation is relevant.  There’s dignity in my 92 year old aunt’s decision to stay in her own home.  People with physical disabilities, and mental health and substance abuse issues, could all benefit from this discussion.  
Comment:  I would add people without disabilities to the list of those who would benefit.  I am having the same argument with my 15 year old!
Cherie:  The SIS really is informing and should be informing your PCP (Person-Centered Planning).  The discussions during the assessment should be self-directed.  It’s our hope this will lead to discussions about choices.

Comment:  It’s confusing that providers are respondents.

Comment:  Sometimes the people providing direct care need to be the respondents.  But, consumers who are able to articulate should be, and are, at the table.  It’s a strength-based assessment.

Tyler:  I have my derby team as part of my goals in my plan, even though it was not supported.

Christina:  I have a list of things in my plan.  But I can have an addendum so my PCP can be changed. 
Maryellen:  Ensuring that the person with ID/DD can fully communicate their needs is imperative and it’s our job to help with this.  It’s about communication.

Comment:  It’s an incremental process with all kids.  That’s why we have to start early.  The first PCP meeting should be well before a child’s high school graduation meeting.  For many, their plan is to guide their child through school.  It’s scary for parents to realize that upon graduation, there’s no game plan for transition.  
Maryellen:  Bridge Builders can help navigate uncertainty, but don’t overlook starting your plan early.  
Comment:  One of the loneliest things for me was we moved a lot.  You want to see a track record and watch successes unfold.  Integration is great, but it’s still nice to talk to others who have similar experiences.  I was terrified as I watched my daughter go down the slide for the first time and she was 8 years old.  We have to give them a chance.  Families can be helpful by taking some of the stress off parents. 

Comment:  It’s too bad children’s services aren’t here. 

Response:  We appreciate when Angie (Bellefleur) is able to come.  

Cullen:  Each individual has to figure out where they are at.  Homeostasis (that force that keeps things from changing) comes to mind as we start to connect everything, including all the players here today.  Parents and schools are not alone.  Here today in this room we have people with disabilities, parents, education providers, service providers, DHHS, and transition providers.  We’re going to need everyone working together to make the system better, and we are all here today doing exactly that.  There is a layering of “can’t do’s”.  We are building relationships and connecting the dots to change this to “can do’s.”  There is a level of trust that supersedes challenges and risks.  We have to drive the system forward collectively.  I want to thank you all for getting this conversation started.
Tyler: Speaking Up For Us is always looking for new members.

End of presentation.
DHHS Update:  
Karen Mason (DHHS - www.maine.gov/dhhs/oads):  As you heard at the last meeting, we were pleased offer 75 people Section 21 and 30 people were offered Section 29.  This fills the CMS slots.  As of today, the wait list numbers are: Section 21 – 843 people, Priority 1 – 160, Priority 2 –275, Priority 3 – 408, Section 29 – 494, people on both lists – 271.  Of the 843 people, those waiting for Section 21 but already receiving Section 29 –470 people.  These waitlist numbers don’t reflect the slots just offered to people and we may be able to offer slightly more than 30 slots for Section 29.   Until people receive services, they’re not removed from the waitlist.
Question:  The 30 Section 29 slots don’t include vacated slots, do they?

Karen:  If someone accepts Section 21, other people will be offered slots.  It’s flexible.  

Question:  Is there a way to find out where you are on the list?

Karen:  For section 21 it’s based on priority status, which can be fluid.
Question:  Is there a way to tell how many people are before your date for Section 29?

Karen:  I can have Deb (Gellatly) answer that question, but things changes.  Sometimes people drop off, sometimes people move out of state.  We don’t want to get people’s hopes up.

Question:  You can’t get even a relative number?

Karen:  The most recent eligibility date issued was March 2011; this is where we are with this waitlist.  If you were on before this you should’ve been offered the service already.
Comment:  We’ve been waiting 5 years.   

Karen:  Please see me after the meeting. 
Comment:  We compiled some data about the waitlists and found the average wait time to receive Section 29 is 24 months.  

Question:  Is there any chance of increasing the number of slots?

Karen:  There are a lot of factors.  If you ask for more slots from CMS, you have to have the funds to back them up.  On July 1st we’ll be back to zero and will look at the numbers again. 
Updates on the DD/ID Continuum of Care:
Cullen:  Cherie, could you give us some quick updates on SIS?  Our discussion around dignity of risk is pertinent to the LD 1816 group that is talking about SIS.  
Cherie:  As of the beginning of last week, 2,233 interviews had been completed with people receiving Section 21 services.  That’s 85% of individuals with Section 21.  This exceeded our target goal of 80% completion by July 1, 2013.  The number of interviewers decreased because some were added to meet the July 1st deadline and have now gone back to their regular positions.  There was a Stakeholders meeting recently with SHRI and Deloitte, the plan is to continue the interviewing process with people on Section 21.  There will be an RFP released to contract out for the SIS interview process; included in this RFP will be PASRR, SIS assessments and interviews.  The SIS verification team continues to meet and is reviewing all documentation to verify if a person has extraordinary needs.

Karen:  On the September 9th Cherie and I will be here to talk about SIS and available services and asking, “What can we do differently?”  We have met with provider groups around the state to discuss this.  It’s hard to think outside the box hat we’ve had to think inside of for so long.    

Question:  Is the presentation from the stakeholders meeting available for review?

Comment:  Yes. It should be on the website.

Comment:  Could you link it to the Coalition website?
Cullen:  Yes, we’ll post it if it isn’t already there.
Comment:  Does everyone know about the public forums coming up?  We want this to be a collaborative effort with stakeholder input.  By working together, we can determine what’s working and what’s not.
Comment:  I couldn’t find information on the Augusta meeting.

Comment:  I’ll send information to Cullen to post.  
Question:  Am I correct in thinking that once you have all this data, it will inform the December Department report? When the consent decree was finalized, the mandating of this report was part of the settlement.  Certain protections were put into the statutes.  One of them was the requirement that the Department issue a report every other year that provides the status of ID/DD services in Maine.  

Response:  Yes.

Comment:  The Coalition will be very interested to look at the report.  I encourage people to attend these meetings.

Comment: There will be an online survey to use to participate as well if you cannot attend one of the forums.  The survey will only be available Friday, August 16th until Friday, August 30th.  Click here to take the online survey.
Comment: The public forums are as follows: August 13, 2013: Augusta: Bangor Savings Bank, 5 Senator Way; Portland: The Iris Network, 189 Park Ave; August 14, 2013: Bangor: Bangor Public Library, 145 Harlow Street: Presque Isle: Northern Maine Community College, Martin Building, Room 106, 33 Edgemont Drive (*Note: If you would like to attend the Presque Isle forum and need an interpreter, please contact DRC at 1.800.452.1948 by August 1, 2013.); August 15, 2013: Ellsworth: Ellsworth Town Office, 1 City Hall Plaza; Farmington: Franklin Memorial Hospital, Balsam & Chisholm Rooms, 111 Franklin Health Commons.  All of the public forums are from 3:30 to 6:00 PM.  For more information on the public forums please click here.  
Legislative Updates: 

Mary Lou Dyer:  The budget numbers are in.  Some parents sued about the waitlist.  This was a good thing.  Part of the budget included allocated positions, but when a waiver is approved it’s usually approved for 5 years.  It gives a count for how many slots will be part of the waiver, but it depends on the Department being able to pay for these slots. Limitations are built-in.  Innovation would be wonderful for the system.  Medicaid expansion is dead; even though the legislature inappropriately tried to tie it to the waitlist.  Despite what was publicized, there are not 3,100 on the waitlist.  The 3,100 people they included were described in offensive ways.  This figure included the cumulative total of 5 or 6 different waitlists.  We’re talking about extremely different services.  It was a travesty of bad information.  The Shared Living Bill that Representative Stuckey introduced did go into effect without the Governor’s signature.  Shared Living is the only good innovation in process, and Peter has been great in the handling of how it’s been changed.  There will be a more complete review at the next meeting.  

Every year MACSP (Maine Association for Community Providers, www.meacsp.com), gives awards to legislators in recognition of their efforts on behalf of children and adults with developmental and other cognitive disabilities.  This year a new category was added.  For the first time, we are awarding an advocate rather than a legislator.  Cullen Ryan will receive an award this year to acknowledge his advocacy and hard work advancing important legislation for our community.  Cullen’s “co-conspirator”, Representative Peter Stuckey will also receive an award for his tireless work on our issues.  Representative Kathy Chase and Representative Linda Sanborn will also be recognized for their work on behalf of the ID/DD community.  Truly this work couldn’t be done without our champions; it makes a huge impact on services in Maine.  [Enthusiastic round of applause]  
Rep. Stuckey:  When we’re discussing money, what we’re typically talking about is the general fund.  For Section 21, 75 positions have been added this coming year; 10 more will be added next July 1st, which accounts for $3.5 million from the general fund.  The Governor added $2 million for Section 29.  This could mean a good chunk of folks getting Section 29.  There were about 100 people with medical add-ons which were set to expire.  Thanks to the hard work of Linda and Kathy, the medical add-ons have been extended until October 1st of next year.  The new rate system should take care of this.  The Department had agreed on room and board needs for people with ID/DD.  Regrettably, it was vetoed and the veto was sustained by the Legislature.  There was unallocated language in the budget.  It was determined the best place for this is in the budget; the Department will have to request that CMS make the changes that will allow home supports and assistive technology.  This will be a sea-change for everyone.  There will be growing pains in this process as the community learns to re-allocate resources.  Having special assistive technology would be part of the waivers.  In Kathy’s legislation, there is a little bit of home supports included with Section 29, but they haven’t increased the cap, which is problematic.  But, this an important part in going forward and implementing reforms. 
Comment:  We’ve been having these discussions for months.

Comment:  The language is done and we know CMS will approve the language.  Now we just have to get it done.

Question:  What is the cap on home support?

Mary Lou:  Same cap as is offered now for work supports, 21.5 hours.  It just adds home supports within the cap.  

Rep. Stuckey:  The Portland dental clinic closed June 14th.  There has been work going on since then.  It is realistic to expect a bill will be passed that instructs the Department to change the plan to allow dental services.  Assuming they set the rate right, dental services will be continued.  The funds for IV sedation money were sent to Dorothea Dix in Bangor.  Five hundred forty thousand ($540,000) was allocated to continue non-sedation dentistry services in southern Maine.  If the Department requests bringing dental services into MaineCare, the money leveraged would be enough to bring it back to southern Maine.  It would be up to Community Dental to distribute the clinic’s 3,000-3,500 patients to other community clinics in Portland, Lewiston Farmington, and Biddeford.  This could happen relatively quickly; not just for emergency care, but for a full range of dental services.  

Housing Update:

Cullen:  There have been some productive meetings with DHHS and the Director of Maine State Housing.  For quite a while, there haven’t been any new housing initiatives for our community due to lack of services.  That is changing and it looks like the Director is ready to figure out ways to create housing for more people.      
Opportunity to participate:

The University of Maine, Center for Community Inclusion and Disability Studies, www.ccids.umaine.edu, and the University of New Hampshire Institute on Disability, are collaborating on a project to assist Maine and New Hampshire high school students with Autism Spectrum Disorders and their families with planning for the transition to adult life.  The project, “Family-Centered Transition Planning”, is looking for participants.  Please refer to the flyer for more details (will also be posted on the Coalition website). Click here to view the flyer. 

Children’s Services, SMACT, Special Education updates:
Cullen:  Is anyone here from SMACT?  Is there a Special Education update? 

Comment:  There’s nothing really to report - it’s summer!
Disability Rights Updates (DRC, www.drcme.org ):

Kasey Ciolfi :  We’re working on the shortage on psychologists and psychiatrists in the state.  If anyone encounters problems accessing psychologists and/or psychiatrists please let me know.

Other Updates:

Mary Lou:  APS has a consumer advisory group and they would really like to have MaineCare members on it.  I’ll email something to connect the group.

Cullen:  I would like to thank MaryEllen, Tyler, and Christina for their presentation and informed discussion, and Mary Lou for keeping us up-to-date with the Legislature.  Our next meeting is on August 12th and the September 9th meeting will feature an SIS update and will solicit input from the group.
Coalition Website:  www.maineparentcoalition.org
Visit our website!  If you have postings for the website, please email them to Cullen (cullen@chomhousing.org), Elizabeth (elizabeth@chomhousing.org) or Vickey Rand (vickey@chomhousing.org) .  If you’d like to contribute a photo for the website, please send it/them to one of us via email.  We’ll also need you to sign a release to use the photo (available on the website).  The website has the meeting minutes, Action Alerts, postings of upcoming events, and helpful links to useful websites.  The Coalition is also on Facebook. 
Unless otherwise decided, all Coalition meetings are the second Monday of the month from 12-2pm (at 307 Cumberland Avenue in Portland).  If you wish to join via telephone, please call (879-0347) or email Elizabeth, Vickey, or Cullen at CHOM prior to the meeting so we can activate the conference line.  To phone in dial, 1-605-475-4350, when prompted, slowly enter the code 810-236#.  We’d love to have you with us! 
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